VOLUME 1 · ISSUE 02

COVID-19 and Global Human Health Resources PA



Margaret Walton-Roberts

April 2, 2020

The unprecedented global shut-down due to the pandemic of COVID-19 is exposing public health system weakness globally. In COVID-19, we are facing a virus to which we are immunologically naive, and for which it is complicated to determine an accurate case fatality rate. In this moment of unprecedented crisis, health-care workers, the equipment they need to do their work and a coordinated international response have become the front line in coping with the pandemic. As countries struggle to "flatten the curve" of the rate of infection, it is becoming clear that we need to support front line health-care staff by reorganizing work processes so we do not expose vulnerable older and health-compromised workers at this time of acute health crisis.

The unprecedented global shut-down due to the pandemic of COVID-19 is exposing public health system weakness globally. In COVID-19, we are facing a virus to which we are immunologically naive, and for which it is complicated to determine an accurate case fatality rate, but we do know it is higher than influenza and more serious for the elderly and those with co-morbidities. There has been some variability in national government responses to the epidemic, depending on public health resources, but testing, contact tracing and containment using quarantine and isolation of the infected, and social distancing to limit spread, are the main approaches. Their relative effectiveness can be seen in the *Financial Times* data on national infection and death rates associated with COVID-19.

It is clear that in the chaos and confusion of shut-downs and shut-ins, the public have become acutely aware of what is important to them. Jobs that are usually deemed low pay and low value have become essential to the public's sense of security. Grocery store clerks, care workers, nurses and hospital cleaners have all suddenly been seen for the important work they do to maintain human systems of biological survival.⁴ In this moment of unprecedented crisis, health-care workers, the equipment they need to do their work and a coordinated international response have become the front line in coping with the pandemic. As countries struggle to "flatten the curve" of the rate of infection, it is becoming clear that we need to support front line health-care staff by reorganizing work processes so we do not expose vulnerable older and health-compromised workers at this time of acute health crisis.⁵ It is worth examining the roles and struggles of these heroes of the current pandemic in more detail.

The World Health Organization's (WHO's) primary role is to direct and coordinate international health within the United Nations system, including health systems; health through the life-course; noncommunicable and communicable diseases; preparedness, surveillance and response; and corporate services. Health systems include human health resources — that is, the number, qualifications and distribution of appropriate health workers. Numerous studies show evidence of a direct and positive link between numbers of health workers and population health outcomes.⁶ Nurses represent the largest occupational group in health globally, two-thirds of whom are women, and their role is fundamental to achieving various global health and development strategies.⁷ Considering this, it is fitting that the World Health Assembly has designated this year, 2020, as the year of the nurse and the midwife.⁸

Understanding the significance of health-care workers during this pandemic means we need to recognize how they are made vulnerable by policy decisions. In the United States it has been argued that physician and other health-care worker burnout is more appropriately viewed as "moral injury," since these workers

¹ For daily counts on cases, see <u>Coronavirus COVID-19 Global Cases by the Center for Systems Science and Engineering, Johns Hopkins University.</u>

² Dimple D Rajgor, Meng Har Lee, Sophia Archuleta and Swee Chye Quek, <u>"The many estimates of the COVID-19 case fatality rate,"</u> *The Lancet Infectious Diseases*, March 27, 2020.

³ The Financial Times has been tracking these numbers and sharing this information freely during the pandemic.

⁴ Laura Bliss and Sarah Holder, "What About the Workers Cleaning Up Coronavirus?," CityLab, March 19, 2020.

⁵ Aaron Kofman and Alfonso Hernandez-Romieu, "Protect older and vulnerable health care workers from Covid-19," STAT, March 25, 2020.

⁶ WHO, *Human Resources for Health* (2009).

⁷ WHO, Report of the Policy Dialogue Meeting on the Nursing Workforce (2017).

⁸ WHO, "Year of the Nurse and the Midwife 2020."

struggle to provide patient care in a national health-care system that is broken by profit-driven business models. Austerity exacts a similar toll, as was made evident in Toronto's experience of the severe acute respiratory syndrome (SARS) epidemic in 2003. Austerity policies turned nurses into vectors of the SARS virus, since the majority of nurses were not employed full-time and in order to earn an adequate wage they were working at several part-time jobs. In moving between different hospitals, the nurses transmitted the virus. A similar situation played itself out in Seattle's first COVID-19 outbreak at a Life Care Center nursing home. These nursing homes are among the United States' most understaffed and underfunded, where care workers typically work several jobs in nursing homes across the city. Early spread of the virus may have been linked to workers moving between these locations. Under-investment in health and long-term care effectively undermines infection control and exposes health workers to increased risk.

Front line health workers are some of the most vulnerable in this pandemic, as one infectious-disease specialist has acknowledged: "For reasons that we don't understand, front-line health-care workers are at great risk for serious illness despite their younger age." In Spain, 14 percent of COVID-19 cases are health-care workers; in Brescia, Italy, 10 to 15 percent have been infected. When the surge of COVID-19 patients hit hospitals, reports described a war-like environment, with staff exhausted, terrified and facing post-traumatic stress disorder as they coped with the horrific reality of having to ration life-saving ventilators. In New York, nurses are wearing garbage bags in place of gowns, and reports of nurses contracting and dying due to COVID-19 exposes how dangerous this lack of personal protective equipment is. We are even seeing tragic news of nurses committing suicide after being infected by COVID-19 because they fear they may have infected patients. While health workers have been widely praised in various public displays of support, there have also been disturbing reports from the United Kingdom of National Health Service (NHS) nurses being subjected to discrimination and violence, and of nurses in the United States being evicted from their homes due to COVID-19 fears.

In light of the enormous pressure placed on workers during this pandemic, there have been several efforts to expand the health work force. Government calls for retired health workers to return to service have

⁹

⁹ Simon G. Talbot and Wendy Dean, <u>"Physicians aren't 'burning out.' They're suffering from moral injury,"</u> *STAT*, July 26, 2018.

¹⁰ Roger Keil and S. Harris Ali, "SARS and the Restructuring of Health Governance in Toronto," in *Networked Disease: Emerging Infections in the Global City*, ed. S. Harris Ali and Roger Keil (Toronto: John Wiley & Sons, 2008), 55.

¹¹ Mike Davis, "The Coronavirus Crisis Is a Monster Fueled by Capitalism," In These Times, March 20, 2020.

¹² Siddhartha Mukherjee, "How Does the Coronavirus Behave Inside a Patient?," The New Yorker (March 26, 2020).

¹³ Raphael Minder and Elian Peltier, "Virus Knocks Thousands of Health Workers Out of Action in Europe," New York Times, March 24, 2020.

¹⁴ Jennifer Senior, <u>"The Psychological Trauma That Awaits Our Doctors and Nurses,"</u> New York Times, March 29, 2020.

¹⁵ Ebony Bowden, Carl Campanile and Bruce Golding, "Worker at NYC hospital where nurses wear trash bags as protection dies from coronavirus," New York Post, March 25, 2020.

¹⁶ Aaron Reich, <u>"Italian nurse with coronavirus commits suicide fearing to infect others,"</u> *Jerusalem Post*, March 26, 2020.

¹⁷ Rebecca Gilroy, "Nurses on coronavirus frontline facing 'abhorrent' abuse from public," Nursing Times, March 20, 2020; Emily Shugerman, "Coronavirus Heroes Are Getting Tossed from Their Homes by Scared Landlords," The Daily Beast, March 26, 2020.

been answered, including 3,000 retired nurses in Ontario who answered the call to work the Telehealth phone lines. 18 Some US states are accelerating the graduation of new health workers and using emergency disaster laws to fast-track permits for regulated health professionals. 19 In India, the country with the highest number of medical schools, some basic changes to how the Medical Council of India (MCI) licenses new health professions could result in adding 50,000 specialists in anaesthesiology, pulmonology, cardiology and radiology, and recognizing Indians who have foreign medical credentials or who graduated from schools that for various reasons are not recognized by the MCI could add thousands of workers.²⁰ In Germany, Saxony's regional medical board called for assistance from medical doctors who do not yet have a licence, and received 300 responses, including many immigrant medical professionals.²¹ Some of these calls for assistance, however, have exposed what some consider a double standard, demanding maximum sacrifice, but providing minimal support in return. In the Philippines, where nine doctors have already died from coronavirus, a recent Department of Health call for "doctors, nurses, nurse assistants, [and] hospital orderlies able, healthy and willing to commit to work in the fight against COVID-19" has been criticized for offering only minimum wage, despite the massive risks the workers will face.²² In the United States, nursing unions are also some of the most vocal critics of government actions, demanding Medicare for all and more effective government approaches to managing the coronavirus pandemic.²³

To fight the global pandemic, many high-income nations (those that make up the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development [OECD]) are already calling upon what is effectively a global health workforce.²⁴ According to a recent report by the Migration Policy Institute, migrants make up 29 percent of physicians and 22 percent of nursing assistants in the United States.²⁵ In the United Kingdom, 13.3 percent of NHS workers report a non-British nationality.²⁶ In Canada, in 2018, 8.5 percent of nurses and 26.4 percent of physicians were internationally educated.²⁷ This supply is sometimes at the expense of

_

¹⁸ Morgan Lowrie, "Thousands of doctors, nurses answer call to help with COVID-19 effort", Globe and Mail, March 17, 2020.

¹⁹ "D'Youville to accelerate graduations to support COVID-19 healthcare workforce," WKBW Buffalo, March 23, 2020; New York State, Executive Order No. 202.10: "Continuing Temporary Suspension and Modification of Laws Relating to the Disaster Emergency," March 23, 2020.

²⁰ Margaret Walton-Roberts and S. Irudaya Rajan, "Global Demand for Medical Professionals Drives Indians Abroad Despite Acute Domestic Health-Care Worker Shortages," Migration Policy Institute, January 23, 2020; ET Contributors, "How MCI can save the country: Tough Covid-19 battle can only be won by our young doctors and nurses," *The Economic Times*, March 26, 2020.

²¹ Reuters, "Refugees to the rescue? Germany taps migrant medics to battle virus," March 25, 2020.

²² Bonz Magsambol, "DOH asks for volunteer health workers vs coronavirus, to be paid P500 a day," Rappler, March 27, 2020.

²³ Ewan Palmer, "Nurses protests across country over 'mass confusion' on how to prepare for coronavirus," *Newsweek*, March 12, 2020.

²⁴ OECD, <u>Recent Trends in International Migration of Doctors, Nurses and Medical Students</u>, July 25, 2019.

²⁵ Julia Gelatt, "Immigrant Workers: Vital to the U.S. COVID-19 Response, Disproportionately Vulnerable," Migration Policy Institute, Fact Sheets, March 2020.

²⁶ Hugh Alderwick and Lucinda Allen, "Immigration and the NHS: the evidence," The Health Foundation, November 19, 2019.

²⁷ Canadian Institute for Health Information, *Nursing in Canada*, *2018: A Lens on Supply and Workforce*; Canadian Institute for Health Information, *Physicians in Canada*, *2018*.

source regions, typically lower-income nations that experience out-migration as a form of brain drain.²⁸ It is worth remembering that while the British are rightly proud and protective of the NHS, its formation in the 1950s was built on the contributions of thousands of Commonwealth and Caribbean Windrush migrants, some of whose families were later subjected to appalling treatment by the UK government, including denial of government services and deportation.²⁹ The importance of immigrants' contribution to the health-care systems of many high-income nations becomes more ironic when we think about the xenophobic and nationalistic reactions of some political leaders in response to the pandemic.³⁰

In the aftermath of this unprecedented global pandemic and its associated economic, social and political effects, we need to remember the gratitude we have expressed for health workers. We must remember this at election time when we consider political party platforms that boast mandates of tax cuts and "small" government. These promises generally result in cutbacks to health investment, and nurses and other feminized health workers are often disproportionately impacted by these fiscal actions.³¹ In addition, the place of international migrants in OECD health-care systems reveals the global sourcing of workers that wealthy countries have long enjoyed. That reality demands mutual responsibility to promote and protect global health initiatives, including the support and protection of countries whose public health systems are weaker and less well organized.³²

.

²⁸ Gamal I. Serour, <u>"Healthcare workers and the brain drain,"</u> International Journal of Gynecology & Obstetrics 106 (2009): 175.

²⁹ Regarding these nurses, see Donna Kinnair, <u>"Remembering the Windrush nurses,"</u> Royal College of Nursing, June 28, 2019. For the details on the injustices suffered by people caught up in the Windrush scandal and the Home Office's role, see Melanie Gower, <u>"Windrush generation: Government action to 'right the wrongs',"</u> House of Commons Library, March 24, 2020.

³⁰ Kimberly Clausing, "America First' in the time of COVID-19," The Hill, March 14, 2020.

³¹ Geordan Shannon, Nicole Minckas, Des Tan, Hassan Haghparast-Bidgoli, Neha Batura and Jenevieve Mannell, "Feminisation of the health workforce and wage conditions of health professions: an exploratory analysis," *Human Resources for Health* 17 (2019): 72.

³² One way to do this is for nations to honour their WHO contributions. See Srikanth K. Reddy, Sumaira Mazhar and Raphael Lencucha, "The financial sustainability of the World Health Organization and the political economy of global health governance: a review of funding proposals," *Globalization and Health* 14 (2018): 1.



Margaret Walton-Roberts is a human geographer trained in the UK and Canada who focuses on international migration. She is currently a professor at Wilfrid Laurier University and the Balsillie School of International Affairs, Waterloo Canada. Her research interests are in gender and migration, transnational networks, and immigrant settlement. She has been awarded several external grants for her research, and has published over 34 book chapters, and more than 46 journal articles. Her latest co-edited book *A National Project:*Canada's Syrian Refugee Resettlement Experience will be published with McGill-Queens University Press in summer 2020.



balsilliepapers.ca

ISSN 2563-674X doi:10.51644/bap12